COUNCIL OF NEIGHBORHOOD ASSOCIATIONS
July 22, 2004
Council Chambers

Germantown Municipal Center

NEIGHBORHOOD ASSOCIATIONS REPRESENTED: Bromley, Dogwood Trails, English Meadows, Forest Hill Estates, Fox Creek, Gardens of Oakleigh, Germantown Park, Germantown Station, Grove Park, Hunters Run, Oakleigh I, Poplar Estates, Riggs/Arthur, Riverchase, South Germantown, Sweet Oaks, The Village of Wicklow, Waverley Crossing, Winchester Forest Hill Estates.

CALL TO ORDER: Luci Cromer called the meeting to order at 7:05 PM.

WELCOME AND INTRODUCTIONS: Luci Cromer welcomed members from Fox Creek, Hunters Run, and Bromley who were attending for the first time.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES: The minutes were approved as written.

GUEST SPEAKERS:  Jerry Cook introduced members of the Code Compliance staff:  Gene Anderson, Sr. Code Compliance Officer (751-7636); Matt Fitzsimmons, Sr. Code Compliance Officer (751-7602); Alan Pinnow, Code Compliance Officer (757-7293); and Mike Wallick, Sr. Code Compliance Officer (757-7294).  Forrest Owens is the Planning Director. Patrick Lawton indicated that Charmaine Jones is the new Community Services Coordinator (751-7603). She will monitor problems with sanitation, cable TV, and animal control. The Neighborhood Services Manager, who will report to Jerry Cook, has not yet been identified.  Once that person is on board, the Neighborhood Coordinator, who will work with CONA, the Police Department, the Fire Department, and the Mayor’s Action Center, will be hired.

The City approved $100,000 for standardized street identification and regulatory signs in the 2004-05 budget. The intent is to cost-share with neighborhoods to make the $100,000 go further. Mailboxes are considered personal property and cannot be standardized by the City. There is a proposal to write standards for mailbox height.

OLD BUSINESS:  

Mayor’s Report -- Mayor Goldsworthy discussed developments concerning the Germantown Community Library. The City was notified that Shelby County would no longer fund the Germantown Library. The Board of Mayor and Aldermen had to decide if they wanted to take over the library or hire an outside consultant to run the library. The BMA formed a Library Board whose members are Thomas Cates (chairman), John Drinnon, Ellen McDonell, Dorothy Ewing Stagich, Don Lee, Jerry Gee, and Keith Saunders.  The Library Board and the BMA authorized the Mayor to sign a contract with LLSI, which is a private management company that makes its living running libraries. The cost of the contract is $1.1 million and has at least three primary advantages: (1) Germantown saves about a half million dollars compared to what it would have paid Memphis to administer our Germantown library; (2) The library will be open more hours, including Sunday afternoons and evenings; and (3) The City will have accountability from LSSI for our dollars spent.  In the past, Germantown has had no input on how money for the library was spent. For years, citizens of Germantown have requested Sunday hours, but the Shelby County Library System was not willing to open on Sunday, even though Germantown offered to pay the cost. There will be close coordination with the Germantown Library and school libraries to make certain there are enough resources for the students. The management company will conduct a study to determine what patrons need and also inquire of people who don’t use the library why they don’t use it. There will be accountability to the Library Board, which will make policy decisions and tell management how it wants things done. After the BMA and the Library Board made the decision to use LLSI, the next morning the City of Germantown was in the library business. Since there was no system of operation, it was closed. Germantown owns the furniture, the computers, and the building. Any books labeled “Germantown” were retained. Volunteers scanned every book on the shelf to create an inventory of what is in the library because Shelby County would not provide that information. There are 100,489 titles in the library. LLSI has taken the information and shipped it off to the people who are handling the automation. The Shelby County Library System took all the computer passwords (even though they belonged to Germantown). Plans are to reopen the library within the next two weeks but definitely by the time schools open on August 9. LLSI has hired 18 staff members and half are already working. The reopened library will have fresh paint, some redecoration, some reorganization, and a more inviting children’s area. One hurdle that the BMA are addressing is that the Memphis City Council has instructed the Shelby County Library System that Germantown residents cannot check out books in libraries in the County system. The Board has directed representatives to make a last pitch to the Memphis City Council. If they do not agree, the BMA will meet in a closed session with the City Attorney to look at other options. Kelly Marcom announced that the Library Commission is sponsoring “Change for the Change” so citizens can donate money to help the library. Names from the water billings have been fed into the computers so it will be a quick process to get a new card. Germantown will accommodate citizens outside of the city. The library is trying to get the books they currently have organized, and then donations of books will be accepted. Best sellers are particularly needed. The Mayor commended the city staff during this difficult time of transition. The new library phone number is 757-READ and the web site is www.readgermantown.org.  The Germantown Library will connect with SOLONET, which a national organization of libraries to allow members a greater selection of books than in the Memphis and Shelby County Library system. To join, libraries agree to lend their books and in turn they are allowed to borrow books from other library collections.  There are only 24 computers in the library, but the City is immediately going wireless with the Internet. People with laptops that have wireless capabilities will be able immediately connect to the Internet.

Police Department report— Captain Jim Bruce reminded the group about Neighborhood Night Out on August 3. If associations want an officer to stop by, call 757-7328. The Police Alert Network is an email system of notifying citizens of crime in certain areas. Individuals can register online to receive the emails. Detective Bill Stemmler gave an update on the Hacks Cross burglaries. There were three incidents in June.  During the last break in, the individual was seen by the homeowner and an officer, and a lot of good evidence has been sent to the FBI for evaluation. Several months ago, there was a home invasion on Forrest Downs where three individuals broke into a house. Witnesses did not show up for court so the people were let go. Detective Stemmler said that citizens who are a victim of a crime should stay involved until the case is closed. The Germantown Police Department Crime Report was distributed.

Announcements -- On Saturday, July 24, there will be a hands-on nature program at Cameron Brown Park at 2 PM. There will be another program on Saturday, July 31, at the Germantown Station Park.  Billy Brown announced that the Walk on the Wild Side will be Saturday, September 18, from 10 AM-2 PM.

The next CONA meeting will be September 23. David Pickler will speak on the state of the Shelby County Schools in Germantown.

The meeting was adjourned at 8:42 PM.

